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Nick Knowles
Chair of Rush House Board of Trustees

As always, the 
past twelve months have 

been very busy and have seen 
many challenges. Firstly, on 

behalf of the board, I want to make 
particular mention of the loss of a 

dear friend, avid Rush House champion 
and trustee Rosemary Boyle. Rosemary has 

been a constant presence and devoted 
advocate of Rush and will be sorely missed, the 

way she has touched so many lives was evident at 
her well attended service. Our thoughts are with her 

husband Philip, family and many friends she held so 
dear.

Rush House had the opportunity to look back and celebrate forty Rush House had the opportunity to look back and celebrate forty 
years of service delivery with the event at Rotherham’s New York 

Stadium, what a great day. It was well attended by people both from 
its past and present including service users, staff and other 

organisations, all who made the event a great success. Thank you to 
everyone involved in the planning and delivery of the event, its legacy will 
be remembered for many years.

Despite the financial turmoil the country finds itself enduring, Rush House Despite the financial turmoil the country finds itself enduring, Rush House 
has managed to continue to attract charitable contributions that have been 
used to make the life of the residents better by either improving the 
accommodation, providing days out or bringing Christmas joy. We also 
appreciate the hardship this brings to the dedicated and hardworking staff, 
the board would like to acknowledge this and tell you how much we 
appreciate everything you do for Rush House and its service users, your appreciate everything you do for Rush House and its service users, your 
commitment and hard work doesn’t go unnoticed. The same of course goes 
for the management team whose enthusiasm is contagious and energy 
seemingly boundless, thank you.

There are a number of exciting and challenging opportunities in the next There are a number of exciting and challenging opportunities in the next 
twelve months to look forward to with the continuing development of 
APOYO and some significant changes in regulations which I know the staff 
of Rush will rise to in their inimitable way. Thank you again to each and 
every individual member of Rush House, it’s your efforts that make Rush 
what it is today.





Rachael Wilson
CEO



The day itself also 
bought the previous CEO’s 
Jim Stevens, Jo Smith and 
myself together. Jim was at the 
helm for twenty-five years and 
developed Rush from a night shelter 
with six beds to a well-known and 
respected provider of quality supported respected provider of quality supported 
accommodation with fifty units. In 2009 when 
Jim retired, Jo was appointed and came with 
new and innovative ways of working. Jo was a 
much loved character in the VCS and was 
instrumental in developing Rush to deliver more and 
extend our provision. In 2015, Jo left to join the Local 
Authority and I was appointed to the CEO position. It was Authority and I was appointed to the CEO position. It was 
rather humbling to be in their company but very inspiring too. 

Many local businesses supported the event by sponsoring a table or 
donating a raffle prize and our heartfelt thanks go out to them for such 
generosity. Details can be seen on the back page of this booklet. 



Before leaving 
guests were asked if they 

would share any thoughts 
about Rush and were given a 

small card to do so. The number of 
cards received tells us that every 

guest took the time to do so which is 
incredible. It wasn’t until almost a week incredible. It wasn’t until almost a week 

after the event that I sat and read the 
messages. The messages of love, support and 

appreciation were truly overwhelming. We have 
had many of the messages collated and put on to a 

piece of artwork to display in our buildings for all to see, 
however, that pile of cards remains on my desk and I 

regularly sit and go through them particularly on some of the regularly sit and go through them particularly on some of the 
more challenging days. I am not sure how long they will remain 

on my desk but I have no plans to move them just yet.

Our special guest on the day was our longstanding trustee Rosemary 
Boyle. We were delighted that despite suffering a long illness Rosemary 

found the strength to come along with her husband Philip. Really, we all 
knew Rosemary would make it, as she has never let us down. She was 
instrumental in the setting up of Rush all those years ago and her passion instrumental in the setting up of Rush all those years ago and her passion 
for supporting young people to achieve could never be matched. Sadly this 
was the last time Rosemary was able to visit us and she passed away 
peacefully at home on 16th November 2022 with her husband Philip by her peacefully at home on 16th November 2022 with her husband Philip by her 
side and surrounded by the love everyone had for her. I was lucky enough to 
see Rosemary in the week before her death and again told her how much we 
loved her and thanked her for all her support over the decades. She will be 
missed, always.



At the start of 
2022, we were awarded CAF 
funding which was given to 
selected organisations to allow 
them to adapt and thrive, to 
continue to build services that 
support the needs of beneficiaries whilst support the needs of beneficiaries whilst 
also building organisational resilience. We 
were able to appoint a temporary Business 
Development Manager whose primary focus was 
to develop current and existing partnerships and to 
support the existing management team to explore 
opportunities for expansion of service delivery, 
geography and service users.geography and service users.

Our first task was to develop a new strategic plan and in spring 
2022, we started work on our new strategic plan with the help of 
Hannah Butler from Sensus Coaching. As is our ethos at Rush all staff 
and service users were given the opportunity to contribute. The 
management team gathered ideas and along with directors met with management team gathered ideas and along with directors met with 
Hannah several times over the course of a few months to develop our plan. 
Many ideas were shared, worked through and challenged in a constructive 
manner. In October 2022, our new strategic plan was launched, with each 
manager taking responsibility for a number of the objectives most relevant 
to them. As part of the plan, we now meet bi-monthly to review our progress 
and share our updates both as a management team and with directors. We 
are still in the early days of the three-year plan but already the progress 
being made is quite remarkable. 





We were also 
fortunate to be able to fortunate to be able to 

invest in our management 
team to develop and strengthen 

their skills as leaders. All were 
given one to one coaching support 

from Hannah and were able to identify 
areas for both personal and professional 

development.  

Part of our CAF Funding also gave us the 
opportunity to develop our APOYO training 

programmes and install an information management 
system. Lots of progress has been made on both projects 

however, both have taken a lot more work than we had 
anticipated hence a delay. We now hope to launch them in anticipated hence a delay. We now hope to launch them in 

Autumn 2023. 

Funding for our education, employment and training project Brighter 
Futures also came to end in December 2022. The project proved to be a 

huge success and we learned so much from it. We were able to use our 
achievements and learning to successfully apply to the Reaching 
Communities Fund again and have secured funding for a further three Communities Fund again and have secured funding for a further three 
years. The new BF project is able to work with people from age 16+ with no 
upper age limit and we can offer ‘in work’ support. As part of this new BF 
project, we will also be joining many other providers and employers who 
will be based at the new Skills Street development in Rotherham. 

Skills Street is an immersive and innovative careers training experience 
developed to inspire and inform children, young people and adults from developed to inspire and inform children, young people and adults from 
across the South Yorkshire region. Based on the site of the UK’s newest 
Theme Park, Gulliver’s Valley, Skills Street will transform the way the region 
delivers careers training for schools with this new hands-on approach to 
developing, growing and honing skills. This interactive training centre will 
be delivered by a partnership between Gulliver’s Valley Theme Park Resort, 
The Work-Wise Foundation and The Source Skills Academy, creating a 
centre of excellence in training from retail to construction and from 
hospitality to manufacturing. 

As construction continues on this innovative and exciting project for our 
region, our hope is that we will join Skills Street as they open in 2024. We 
will have a coach regularly based at the site and readily available to provide 
education, training and employment services to those 16+ visiting the 
experience. Whilst the partnership has secured the buy in from multiple experience. Whilst the partnership has secured the buy in from multiple 
larger scale organisations such as the NHS to share their knowledge and 
expertise of the sector, we will be able to provide practical one to one 
support for individuals who may want to explore career opportunities with 
those organisations. 



In October 2022, I 
was approached by a 
woman called Cordelia who 
got in touch wanting to find out 
more about the work of Rush. 
Cordelia and I met and I shared with 
her information about our services, 
funding and our goals for the future of funding and our goals for the future of 
Rush. Cordelia represented a group of 
individuals who make up the Abstract 
Foundation and were looking for a local charity to 
support financially. Following our conversation 
Cordelia was able to meet with her colleagues and share Cordelia was able to meet with her colleagues and share 
with them the work that Rush does and in February 2023 
they made a very generous donation that further supports us 
to continue with our great work. 

In late January 2023, we were invited to nominate Rush to Acquisition 
International Charity awards by telling them more about Rush, our 
history and the service we provide. This was assessed by an independent history and the service we provide. This was assessed by an independent 
judging panel and in March 2023, we were delighted to be informed that we 
had been chosen as Best Youth Homelessness Support Charity 2023 - South 
Yorkshire.

We really have had quite a remarkable year and one that has not only 
allowed us develop our services further to reach more vulnerable people but allowed us develop our services further to reach more vulnerable people but 
also one that has allowed us to review and reflect on history and past 
achievements. My thanks again go to the dedicated, committed and 
hardworking team here at Rush and to the people using our services who 
motivate us daily to strive towards empowering them to be happy, healthy 
and safe.



Lisa Rachieru
Head of Services





Staff team pictured with Jayne Senior MBE (from 
top left Emmanuel, Leanne, Cassie, Jayne,
 Michelle R (seated). Front from left Kathy and 
Lynne).











Steve Harris
Project Manager
Supported Housing













Michelle Corker
Project Manager
Brighter Futures

1st April 2022 and 
the Brighter Futures 

Project was nearing the end 
with 6 months left before the 

contract finished. This was an 
anxious time for staff because there anxious time for staff because there 

was a possibility that the team could be 
made redundant. However, they showed 

great resilience, as always, and pushed on 
with referring partners to let them and their 

clients know we were still delivering on our project clients know we were still delivering on our project 
and support was still being offered over the coming 

months. 

The team continued to adapt services to meet the needs of The team continued to adapt services to meet the needs of 
our clients. We supported clients with a diverse range of barriers 

which prevented them from accessing employment, training and 
education, including mental health, increased anxiety and isolation, 

benefits, housing applications, budgeting, debt and wellbeing. All of our 
clients received one to one support and financial support from the Barrier 

Busting budget, if it was needed, to pay for IT equipment such as mobile 
phones and laptops, online courses, personal protective equipment, work 
tools and clothes, travel passes and wellbeing equipment. As a team we 
have gone the extra mile to support our clients, particularly through the 
challenges of the current cost of living crisis.

As with other reporting years, this year was no exception with our clients 
overcoming and addressing many personal barriers and issues and 
improving their confidence and self-esteem. Many of our clients have 
accessed education and training, completed AQA units and been successful accessed education and training, completed AQA units and been successful 
in securing employment. 

As we neared the end of the project we were busy collating evidence to 
formulate and develop a new bid to The National Lottery Reaching 
Communities Fund. We knew we had achieved great things with our 
Brighter Futures service but felt there was much more to offer and that Brighter Futures service but felt there was much more to offer and that 
there were other vulnerable people we could support. In August 2022 we 
were given the brilliant and exciting news that we had been successful in 
securing new funding from the Big Lottery’s Reaching Communities Fund. 
The Fund offered Rush House a small extension to the existing project until 
31st December 2022 meaning we could then start with our new Brighter 
Futures journey in January 2023. We have taken our learning from previous Futures journey in January 2023. We have taken our learning from previous 
projects and understanding of the current EET landscape and created a 
project to support a broader cohort in a different way whilst still 
maintaining our core offer of bespoke, tailored support based on individual 
needs.





 KB found work as 
a Fork Lift Truck driver in a 

newly opened Rotherham 
warehouse and is helping to train 

new staff coming into the business. 
We met KB at the DWP’s opportunities We met KB at the DWP’s opportunities 

suite, where we initially chatted to him 
about our project.  KB’s main barrier was the 

lack of permanent work as he was continually 
moving from one temporary role to another via 

agencies. He has now been set on in a permanent 
position which he is really pleased about.

  Staff met up with DT at Rotherham DWP’s opportunity suite.   Staff met up with DT at Rotherham DWP’s opportunity suite. 
DT gave staff his details and he was supported through our new 

“In Work Support Service”. DT said he was working 16 hours per 
week as a HGV driver but his licence was due to expire in a couple of 

months. DT is a carer for his wife and son but said that the driving work 
helps with his own mental health and wellbeing.  Due to his financial 

situation and the cost of living crisis he was unable to find funds to pay for his situation and the cost of living crisis he was unable to find funds to pay for his 
HGV renewal. We accessed funding from the Brighter Futures Barrier Busting 
Budget to fund the renewal of his HGV licence. He is now able to continue his 
driving work and support his family

Steering Group - Consultations

From the beginning of the Brighter Futures Projects we have involved our 
clients in the service and conducted regular consultations via surveys and group clients in the service and conducted regular consultations via surveys and group 
sessions. From consultation feedback, the clients advised that they were really 
happy with the support they have received and hope the service continues its 
good work moving on.  

The Brighter Futures team have been working with a steering group for some The Brighter Futures team have been working with a steering group for some 
time now. The group meets on a regular basis and the meetings have gone well, 
with the group getting on and engaging with the set tasks and respecting that 
each member has their views and opinions. Each member of the group worked 
on and completed two bespoke AQA units: Introduction to being a Steering 
Group Member and Effective Communication in Working Together. The group 
come together to discuss and consult on areas of the Brighter Futures Service 
which have included what support they would like from their coach, barriers to 
employment and how the team can support and address barriers, what the new 
Brighter Futures logo should look like and what we should or shouldn’t be 
including on our promotional posters. The team took all their feedback on board 
and have made amendments to the support provided and the new promotional 
materials. We continue to looking forward to working with the group to hear 
their voices and opinions about our services moving forward. 





Viv Flinders
Property Manager





Sarah Miller
Business & Finance Manager 
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